PROCUREMENT POLICY

November 2025



PROCUREMENT POLICY

Adopted October[03], 2025

ABOUT COG

The Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments (COG) is an independent, nonprofit association that brings area leaders together to address major regional issues in the District of Columbia, suburban Maryland, and Northern Virginia. COG's membership is comprised of 300 elected officials from 24 local governments, the Maryland and Virginia state legislatures, and U.S. Congress.

ACCOMMODATIONS POLICY

Alternative formats of this document are available upon request. Visit www.mwcog.org/accommodations or call (202) 962-3300 or (202) 962-3213 (TDD).

TITLE VI NONDISCRIMINATION POLICY

The Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments (COG) operates its programs without regard to race, color, and national origin and fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and related statutes and regulations prohibiting discrimination in all programs and activities. For more information, to file a Title VI related complaint, or to obtain information in another language, visit www.mwcog.org/nondiscrimination or call (202) 962-3300.

El Consejo de Gobiernos del Área Metropolitana de Washington (COG) opera sus programas sin tener en cuenta la raza, el color, y el origen nacional y cumple con el Título VI de la Ley de Derechos Civiles de 1964 y los estatutos y reglamentos relacionados que prohíben la discriminación en todos los programas y actividades. Para más información, presentar una queja relacionada con el Título VI, u obtener información en otro idioma, visite www.mwcog.org/nondiscrimination o llame al (202) 962-3300.

COG operates in full compliance with federal law, including all executive orders and regulations related to discrimination and equal opportunity, Executive Order 14173 titled "Ending Illegal Discrimination and Restoring Merit-Based Opportunity" requires federal grantees and funding recipients to certify that they do not operate any illegal Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion ("DEI") programs. COG is committed to full compliance with federal anti-discrimination law.

COMPLIANCE WITH LAW

To the extent any term or clause in this Policy requires engaging in activities that are prohibited by any applicable law, regulation, or executive order, any such term or clause is considered void and unenforceable. COG may provide additional guidance to both employees and subcontractors related to these and/or other terms and conditions that may be affected by the further legal changes implemented by the Administration (or otherwise) as circumstances evolve and warrant.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INTRODUCTION	5
1.1	Purpose	5
1.2	Applicability	5
1.3	Definitions	5
1.4	Procurement Responsibilities	6
1.5	Related Requirements	7
2	SELECTION OF CONTRACTORS	9
2.1	Full and Open Competition	9
2.2	Procurement Thresholds and Authorized Procedures	10
2.3	Cost/Price Analysis	22
2.4	Responsibility	23
2.5	Responsiveness	24
2.6	Cancellation or Rejection	24
2.7	Vendor List	24
2.8	Disadvantaged Business Enterprises ("DBEs")	25
2.9	Use of Technical Selection Committees ("TSC")	25
3	PROTESTS	25
3.1	Right to Protest	25
3.2	Authority to Resolve Protests	26
3.3	Effect of Protest Upon Contract Award	26
4	CONTRACT FORMATION	27
4.1	Purchase Card transactions	27
4.2	Purchase Orders	27
4.3	Formal Written Contracts	28
4.4	Legal Review	29
4.5	Signatures	29
5	CODE OF CONDUCT	29
5.1	Personal Conflicts of Interest	29
5.2	Acceptance of Gifts or Gratuities	30
5.3	Disciplinary Action	30
5.4	Consultants Who Participate in Preparing Solicitations	30
5.5	Handling Requests for Recommendation	30
6	DECODES OF DECOLIDEMENT TRANSACTIONS	21

6.1	Records of Formal Procurements	31
6.2	Records of Other Procurements	31
6.3	Retention Period	31
7	CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION	31
7.1	Designated Contract Monitor	31
7.2	Commencement of Performance	32
7.3	Cancellation or Termination	33
7.4	Determination of Completion	33
7.5	Contract Payments	33
8	EFFECTIVE DATE OF POLICY	35
۸ ++ a	shmont A. Consent Agenda Approval of the Devised Programment Policy	

1 Introduction

1.1 PURPOSE

The purpose of this Procurement Policy is to establish procedures for staff of the Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments ("COG") to follow in connection with the purchase of goods and services. The procedures set forth within this Procurement Policy are designed to ensure timely and efficient acquisition of goods and services at reasonable cost, consistent with good business practices, and to assure full and open competition among vendors interested in doing business with COG. Unless stated otherwise, these Procurement Procedures shall apply to every purchase of goods or services, regardless of funding source or payment method.

1.2 APPLICABILITY

This Procurement Policy applies to the purchase of goods and services by COG, for itself, and for any of the following entities:

- National Capitol Regional Transportation Planning Board ("TPB")
- Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee ("MWAQC")
- Blue Plains Intermunicipal Agreement Regional Committee
- Clean Air Partners
- Washington Area Housing Partnership
- Other COG policy boards or committees' departments, and other non-COG policy boards or committees as approved by COG's Board of Directors.
- Procurements, including cooperative ones, conducted by COG for other entities, unless otherwise stated herein.
- The COG Pension Fund is treated independently and excluded from the standard COG Procurement Policy.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

1.3.1 Goods

The term "goods" means and refers to all material, equipment, supplies, printing, information technology hardware and software.

1.3.2 Services

The term "services" means and refers to any type of work or services performed by an independent contractor, where such work or services does not consist primarily of the acquisition of equipment or materials, or the rental of equipment, materials, and supplies.

For the purposes of this policy, the term "independent contractor" refers to any person that performs work, tasks, assignments, etc., for COG, when that person is not on COG's payroll and is not otherwise classified as an employee of COG for federal tax and reporting purposes.

The following are examples of contracts for services: insurance, Audit Committe, architecture, catering, engineering, building management, management consulting, etc.

1.3.3 Person

The term "person" includes any individual, corporation, partnership, association, cooperative, limited liability company, trust, joint venture, government, political subdivision, or any other legal or commercial entity.

1.3.4 Technical Selection Committee ("TSC")

Refers to a group of individuals assigned to evaluate proposals received in response to a COG solicitation (referred to as RFP, RFQ or an approved alternate form of procurement, or specific aspects of such proposals. A TSC, when utilized, shall consist, at a minimum, of:

- A representative of the department shall be designated as Project Manager and that will be responsible for project and contract management, but not necessarily serve on the TSC.
- Between three (3) and nine (9) Subject Matter Experts (SME) should be chosen by the department Project Manager to serve on the TSC.
- The TSC can consist of COG employees or outside subject matter experts (SME) from COG member agencies, grant funding agencies or other regional partners.
- If any TSC will include persons other than those referenced above, the designation of the membership of the TSC for a particular procurement shall be approved by the department Project Manager, with the concurrence of the Purchasing Manager, prior to the scoring of the RFP or approved alternate form of procurement.
- Contract and Purchasing Staff shall not serve on the TSC but will score the price and, only
 to the extent applicable as described herein, Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)
 points.
- All members of the TSC shall sign the COG Technical Selection Committee Guidelines document. (See COG Intranet for a copy).

1.4 PROCUREMENT RESPONSIBILITIES

1.4.1 Promulgation of Procurement Policy

The COG Board of Directors ("Board") has promulgated and adopted this Procurement Policy, and any amendments, by resolution of the Board.

1.4.2 Administrative Responsibility

The Executive Director, as COG's Contracting Officer, shall have_responsibility for the administration and proper implementation of this Policy. The Executive Director, through the

Chief Financial Officer (CFO), has delegated specific responsibilities for the administration of procurement policies and procedures to the Purchasing Manager ("Manager").

This includes, subject to the approval of the Office of General Counsel, development of standard forms and documents for use in procurement transactions, including, without limitation, compilation of a set of General Terms and Conditions applicable to COG contracts.

1.4.3 COG Employees

Each COG employee shall comply with the provisions of this Policy, unless otherwise directed in advance by the Executive Director or Board of Directors.

For each contract, a specific COG employee shall be assigned to serve as contract and project manager. Typically, this will be a department head, or a designee thereof.

This employee will be responsible for monitoring the contractor's performance to ensure that COG receives goods and services that have been provided in accordance with the terms and conditions of the applicable contract.

1.5 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

1.5.1 COG Guidelines

1.5.1.1 COG organizational document

The COG Articles of Incorporation authorize the organization to purchase, or otherwise acquire, real and personal property, and to make contracts and incur liabilities therefor.

According to COG's Bylaws the secretary-treasurer of the corporation is responsible for ensuring that full and accurate accounts of receipts and disbursements are kept. The Board of Directors may delegate to any employee(s) of the corporation any or all of the duties and powers of the secretary-treasurer. In regard to the purchase of goods and services, the Board's approval of this policy shall serve as its delegation of such record-keeping responsibilities to the Chief Financial Officer.

1.5.1.2 Executive Director - Contracting Officer

Pursuant to this Policy, the Executive Director, as Contracting Officer, shall execute all contracts and agreements entered into on behalf of COG over \$100,000 in value, unless the signing and execution thereof has been expressly delegated by the Board to some other officer, employee or agent of the corporation by a resolution.

Contracts and agreements valued at \$100,000 or under can be signed by the Executive Director, CFO or a staff member delegated by them to do so.

Task Order Awards that are a result of a Master IDIQ Contract (which has been approved via Consent Agenda) that are more than \$100,000 but less than \$250,000 can be signed by the CFO or, if designated, the Purchasing Manager.

Contracts and agreements valued at \$100,000 or under can be signed by the Purchasing Manager.

1.5.1.3 Board directives

From time to time the Board of Directors may take action (by motion, resolution, etc.) to provide authorization, funding, instructions, delegations of authority, conditions or requirements specific to a particular procurement transaction. In such instances, the Executive Director and COG employees shall follow the directives reflected in the Board's action, in addition to the procedures set forth within this Policy.

1.5.1.4 Administrative directives and interpretations

The Executive Director shall have the authority to issue interpretations of this Policy, to issue directives, and to make decisions in circumstances where such authority is not otherwise specifically reserved to the Board of Directors.

1.5.1.5 Requirements of specific awards

It is the intention of COG that this policy shall include methods and procedures for contractor selection that are consistent with the competitive procurement processes utilized by the federal and state governments with which COG interacts.

However, where a source of funding for a contract resulting from a particular procurement transaction consists of federal or state funding, and where specific conditions or related requirements (e.g., specific contractor selection procedures, or specific levels/methods of competition) are mandated in connection with the expenditure of such funding, then if the funding agency's mandated conditions or requirements are more specific, or more restrictive, than those set forth within this Policy, COG will comply with the funding agency's conditions and requirements.

1.5.2 Federal Requirements

1.5.2.1 Federal Regulations

As a council of governments and a recipient of federal awards, COG will adhere to all federal laws and regulations, including the Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards codified at 2 CFR Part 200 (the "Uniform Guidance"), including Appendix V-VII to Part 200 relating to local government operations, any corresponding agency supplements (2 CFR Subtitle B), and all other controlling requirements. For the purpose of clarity and the avoidance of doubt, COG has determined that it meets the definition of a "Local government" as defined under 2 CFR § 200.1.

1.5.2.2 IRS Regulations and Guidelines

Any contract for staffing services with an agency, individual or sole proprietor shall be reviewed by COG's General Counsel, at the following times:

- prior to award of a contract,
- prior to any renewal or extension of a contract, and
- at such other reasonable times as the Director of Human Resources may request.

1.5.3 Necessary Approvals

1.5.3.1 Federal or State Funding

Before proceeding with a purchase of goods or services funded, in whole or in part, by federal or state funds, COG's Project Manager may be required to obtain advance written approval from the funding agency if the procurement requires it under the rules of the funding agency or applicable funding agreement.

The Purchasing Manager shall verify that requests for such outside approvals have been timely submitted to the funding agency_for consideration. In these cases, no purchase transaction shall proceed, and no contract shall be awarded or entered into, until Purchasing Manager has received the required written approval of the funding agency. A copy of such approval shall be maintained in the contract file.

1.5.3.2 Contracts Generally

The Executive Director, or other person serving as Contracting Officer, shall not execute any contract involving an expenditure of \$250,000 or more (regardless of the source of funding) unless and until such contract has been approved by the Board through the Consent Agenda process.

However, where the Transportation Planning Board (TPB) has approved the appropriation of funds in the annual budget process an additional approval by the COG Board is not required.

Also, in the case of the Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee (MWAQC), COG Board approval is not required, however the approval must be given by the TPB or MWAQC Board, respectively.

On contracts with renewal clauses previously approved by the Board no additional Consent Agenda approval is required when the renewal option is exercised, and funds have been budgeted.

2 Selection of Contractors

2.1 FULL AND OPEN COMPETITION

All of COG's procurement transactions shall be conducted in a manner to provide, to the maximum extent practical, free, and open competition.

Procurement Policy | 8

2.2 PROCUREMENT THRESHOLDS AND AUTHORIZED PROCEDURES

In its procurement for goods and services, COG will implement one of the following methods to select a supplier or contractor: If goods or services are anticipated to cost:	The following solicitation method shall be used:
Cost/price: Less than \$50,000 Micro Purchase	No Competition RequiredA purchase at this level is considered a minor purchase, or micro-purchase, and no competitive quotes are required, so long as the price to be paid is fair and reasonable. Although solicitation of multiple prospective contractors in a particular instance is not required, over time orders should be distributed among various contractors.
Cost/price: \$50,000 or more, but less than or equal to \$100,000 Small Purchase	Solicitation of 3 Written Quotes, minimum COG staff shall solicit written price or rate quotes from at least 3 sources. The solicitation shall be in writing and shall contain sufficient detail to allow accurate pricing of the goods or services to be procured. Excludes task Orders and IDIQ and Master Contracts task. Lowest responsible quotation must be accepted. All quotes must be reviewed and approved by the Purchasing Manager.
Cost/price: Over \$100,000 Formal Procurement	Formal solicitations and sealed bids are conducted by the Contracts and Purchasing Office. A Statement of Work (SOW) shall be included as part of the solicitation. For RFPs, a list of scoring factors that will be used to evaluate responses through scoring by a Technical Selection Committee. COG will select the responsible contractor who offers the best combination of price, quality and other elements of required goods or services that are optimal to COG's needs.
	Formal Sealed Bids shall be awarded based on best price offered from a qualified, responsive, and responsible bidder.

2.2.1 Micro Purchase

A purchase of goods or services with a total cost of less than \$50,000 is considered a minor purchase, or micro-purchase, and no competitive quotes are required, so long as the price to be paid is fair and reasonable. Purchases must not be split to avoid this threshold.

2.2.2 Small Purchase (Informal Procurement)

Small purchase procedures consist of relatively simple and informal solicitation methods, where the goods or services being procured are between \$50,000 and up to \$100,000. Purchases must not be split to avoid this threshold.

If small purchase procedures are used, price or rate quotations shall be solicited from qualified sources using the same specification getting at least 3 written quotes as per the above chart.

Sole-Source or non-competitive awards are procurements through the solicitation of a proposal from only one source. If an award is to be made from a single quote or proposal at this dollar level, supplier selection memo that substantiates the sole source decision must be completed along with a requirements document and/or scope of work.

Under Uniform Guidance, non-competitive awards may be used when one or more of the following circumstances apply:

- The item is available only from a single source (this must be verifiable and thoroughly explained in the supplier selection memo);
- The public exigency or emergency for the requirement will not permit a delay resulting from competitive solicitation;
- The Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity expressly authorizes noncompetitive proposals in response to a written request from the non-Federal entity; or
- After solicitation of several sources, competition is determined inadequate.

2.2.3 Formal Procurement (Competitive Proposals)

This technique of competitive proposals is normally conducted with public advertising of the solicitation with more than one source submitting an offer, and either a fixed-price, unit price, or a cost-reimbursement method ("time and materials"). Purchases must not be split to avoid this threshold. If this method of contractor selection is utilized, then the process of selecting a supplier or contractor will follow the following process:

2.2.3.1 Issuance of a Written Solicitation

Competitive proposals are initiated through issuance of a solicitation referred to as a Request for Proposals ("RFP") or a Request for Qualifications ("RFQ"). Each RFP/RFQ shall indicate in general terms what is to be procured, and shall contain, or incorporate by reference, the applicable terms, and conditions, including any unique capabilities or qualifications that will be required of the contractor.

The RFP shall instruct prospective offerors of the need to demonstrate, within their proposals, their "responsibility." Each RFP/RFQ shall also specify the factors that will

be used in evaluating the merits of proposals received, <u>including price</u>, along with their relative importance.

[Note: Qualifications-based procurement, where price is not initially used as a selection factor, can only be used for procurement of the following services: consulting, architectural, engineering services, accounting, actuarial, and legal.]

2.2.3.2 Notice and distribution of the RFP/RFQ

RFPs/RFQs shall be distributed to an adequate number of qualified sources, providing prospective sources adequate notice of the procurement. The RFP/RFQ shall be posted on COG's publicly accessible website. In addition, potentially qualified contractors on COG's Vendor Registration System (VRS) list shall be notified via electronic means of the solicitation, and proposals may also be solicited directly from other potential contractors.

2.2.3.3 Evaluation of Proposals

Evaluation of the proposals received by COG in response to an RFP/RFQ shall be conducted based on price and other factors identified within the RFP/RFQ. The Purchasing Manager shall ensure that an evaluation method is in place, prior to issuance of the solicitation, for evaluating the responsiveness of each proposal, for technical evaluations of each proposal, and for ranking, in order of preference, the proposals that are received in response to the solicitation.

The specified method shall include a mechanism for written reporting of the results of the evaluations, by numerical scores or other acceptable means of assigning rank.

Evaluation of proposals may be conducted by the COG Contracts and Purchasing Staff, or by a Technical Selection Committee ("TSC") selected by the Project Manager subject to the concurrence of the Purchasing Manager.

Final determinations of the "responsibility" of a contractor shall be made by the Contracts and Purchasing staff. The staff, in their review of the issue of responsibility, may be assisted by any department staff or evaluation committee member(s). To qualify for award every contractor shall be determined to be responsive and responsible by Contracts and Purchasing staff. A contractor that is listed on the federal Excluded Parties List System (EPLS) (accessed using the System for Awards Management (SAM), or any other state or local governmental entity's exclusion, debarment, or suspension registry or list shall be deemed to be not responsible. Contracts and Purchasing staff shall review the EPLS prior to the award of any contract.

2.2.3.4 Discussion and negotiation

COG may choose not to enter into discussions or negotiations with any offeror, provided that:

 The solicitation did not commit to discussions, or the solicitation affirmatively notified all offerors that award might be made without any discussions or negotiations.

- An award is made without any oral or written discussions with any offeror. In such
 circumstances, COG may accept one of the proposals received if it can clearly be
 demonstrated that acceptance of the most favorable initial proposal without
 discussion would result in a fair and reasonable value for the project.
- The Purchasing Manager shall prepare a written determination to this effect, with supporting documentation, and shall place the determination/documentation in the contract file.

In other cases, discussion and negotiation shall be conducted, as follows: COG shall engage in individual discussions with qualified offeror(s) deemed fully qualified, responsible, and suitable on the basis of their initial responses. The offeror(s) shall be encouraged to elaborate on their qualifications, performance data, expertise, and other matters relevant to the evaluation criteria specified in the solicitation.

At the conclusion of discussions, COG shall select, on the basis of the evaluation factors referenced in the solicitation, the offeror whose proposal is deemed most meritorious. If a contract satisfactory and advantageous to COG can be negotiated with that offeror, at a fair and reasonable value, then COG may award the contract to that offeror.

Otherwise, negotiations with the first-ranked offeror shall be formally terminated, and negotiations conducted with the offeror ranked second, and so on, until a contract can be negotiated at a fair and reasonable value. COG has the sole discretion to reject all proposals and/or cancel the request for proposals, at any time prior to the time a contract is fully executed, when it is in the best interest of COG. The reasons for the rejection or cancellation must be made part of the contract file. Offerors have no right or privilege to challenge the cancellation of a request for proposal.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the terms and conditions for multiple awards have been included in the solicitation, then COG may award contracts to more than one offeror.

2.2.3.5 Federal considerations

A cost-plus-a-percentage-of-cost system of contracting shall not be used.

Under federal guidelines applicable to the expenditure of certain funds, time and materials contracts may be used only where:

- There is a written determination that no other form of compensation is suitable;
- The contract includes a not-to-exceed (ceiling) price that the contractor exceeds at its own risk; and
- Prior to the award of a contract that will involve expenditure of funding falling within the purview of federal regulations, the Facilities and Purchasing Manager verifies that any time-and-materials compensation is properly documented, to include any mandatory findings.

2.2.3.6 Award

Upon conclusion of a competitive proposal process, COG may award a contract to a responsible contractor whose proposal is deemed most advantageous to COG, following any pre-award review required by a federal or state funding agency.

No contract involving an expenditure of \$50,000 or more (regardless of the source of funding) shall be deemed awarded, or shall become binding upon COG, until it has been approved by the Contracting Officer.

2.2.3.7 Notice of the award

Notice of contract - within five (5) days of the award, COG shall provide to each offeror who submitted a proposal a written notice of the award; these offerors' notices shall inform the unsuccessful offerors of COG's protest procedure.

2.2.3.8 Master Award for Indefinite Delivery Indefinite Quantity Solicitations (IDIQ)

Some COG solicitations, typically RFQ's, are done on the basis of qualifying contractor(s) for a further procurement based on an IDIQ task order process. The resulting task orders will be issued to all the qualified vendors, and they will be asked to provide a proposal for the task order which will be scored along the same lines as a typical RFP.

Contracts resulting from a Master Award are to be known as Master Contracts and can be awarded to more than one contractor for the same solicitation.

2.2.4 Formal Procurement (Sealed Bids)

A competitive sealed bidding process, or Invitation For Bid (IFB), is normally utilized when price is desirable as the principal determinative factor in contractor selection. In order for the sealed bid process to be utilized, the Purchasing Manger should determine in advance that the following conditions are present:

- A complete, accurate, and realistic specification or purchase description is available.
- Two (2) or more responsible bidders are willing and able to compete effectively for the business.
- The nature of the transaction lends itself to a firm, fixed-price contract (lump sum and/or unit-price) and selection of the successful bidder can be made principally on the basis of price. Responsiveness and responsibility requirements must be met as well.
- Unless otherwise permitted by the Executive Director, in consultation with the General Counsel's office, lifecycle costs and USA Made requirements should be considered in choosing the winning bidder.

The Purchasing Manager shall render their determination in writing and a copy of the determination shall be maintained in the purchasing file.

If the sealed bidding method of contractor selection is utilized, then the selection of a supplier or contractor will follow the following process:

2.2.4.1 Issuance of a written solicitation

A competitive sealed bidding process is initiated through issuance of a solicitation referred to as an Invitation for Bids ("IFB"). The IFB will incorporate a clear and accurate description of the technical requirements and specifications for the goods or services to be procured, and the description will set forth the minimum essential characteristics and standards to which the goods or services must conform if they are to satisfy COG's intended use.

Particular attention should be given to describing requirements that affect the price, quality, quantity or delivery schedule for the goods or services. If it is impractical or uneconomical to make a clear and accurate description of technical requirements for a particular item, a "brand name or equal" description may be used to define salient characteristics or requirements. A Bid Form shall be included with the IFB, on which the bidder may set forth the fixed price (lump sum or unit cost) of each aspect or component of the desired goods/services.

2.2.4.2 Public notice and dissemination of the IFB

Notice of the IFB shall be given to an adequate number of qualified sources, at least 14 days prior to the date set for receipt of bids. The IFB shall be posted on COG's publicly accessible website. In addition, potentially qualified sources on COG's Vendor Registration System list shall be notified via electronic means of the IFB, and bids may be solicited directly from other potential sources.

2.2.4.3 Public Opening and Announcement of Bids

COG shall instruct bidders to submit their bids via COG's electronic lock-box portal, and to deliver the sealed bids to COG on a date and time specified within the IFB. COG shall not open or review any bid until the deadline specified within the IFB passes.

On the date and time specified within the IFB, COG will open and announce the dollar amount of each bid, and the name of the contractor who has submitted each bid. The bid tabulation shall be posted on COG's website at the time of the award.

2.2.4.4 Evaluation of the Low Bid

Following the opening and announcement of bids received, COG shall review the apparent low bidder for responsiveness and responsibility. Bids must be unconditionally accepted without alteration or modification except as authorized by law or in the IFB. Bids must be evaluated based upon the requirements set forth in the IFB, which may include evaluation criteria identified in the IFB. In order for a bid to be responsive, it must conform in all material respects to the requirements in the IFB.

- The purchasing agency must determine whether a bid is responsive based upon the criteria in the IFB.
- It is important to note that the responsiveness evaluation is not documented for the purpose of determining whether one bidder's item is superior to another but only to determine that a bidder's offering is responsive as set forth in the IFB.

- A slight or immaterial variance from the terms and conditions or the specifications contained in the IFB does not destroy the competitive character of the bid so as to require rejection. Those errors which superficially deviate from normal practice do not taint an otherwise acceptable award if the discrepancy does not transgress the actual terms of the bid instructions.
- The IFB should reserve the right for the purchasing agency to waive technical defects or informalities. Therefore, waiving a defect is not an automatic violation of competitive bidding. Instead, it must be determined whether the waiver of any defects will cause the competitive bidding process to be noncompetitive.
- If the variance in a bid gives the bidder an advantage or benefit not enjoyed by other bidders, competitive bidding is destroyed. Mandatory, competitive bidding requirements must be followed.
- Post-bid negotiations are prohibited.

In procurements where two or more responsive and responsible bidders have bid the exact same amount (as may be defined in the solicitation) COG must break the tie. Unless the solicitation provides for a special process to break a tie bid, COG shall notify the affected bidders of the tie and request a voluntary discount from them to be due at a specified date and time. If this does not resolve the tie or is not practical, COG may consider any or a combination of the following factors in order to break the tie: (1) One of the Bidders is located in the Metropolitan Washington Area, and the other is not; (2) One of the bidders is offering a more advantageous delivery date; (3) One of the bidders has past-performance with COG and the other does not; (4) If none of the above options are practical or do not result in breaking the tie, the COG may utilize a coin flip to resolve the tie. If this method is to be used, COG must notify the affected bidders no less than 48 hours prior to the coin flip to allow for the bidders or their designees to be present, if they so choose, to witness the coin flip.

2.2.4.5 Withdrawal of a bid due to error

A - A bidder may withdraw their bid from consideration if the price bid was substantially lower than the other bids, due solely to a mistake in the bid; provided, however, that:

- The bid was submitted in good faith.
- The mistake was a clerical mistake as opposed to a judgment mistake and was actually due to an unintentional arithmetic error or an unintentional omission of a quantity of work, labor or material made directly in the compilation of a bid. Any unintentional arithmetic error or unintentional omission must be clearly shown by objective evidence drawn from inspection of original work papers, documents and materials used in the preparation of the bid sought to be withdrawn.

B - If a bid contains both clerical and judgment mistakes, a bidder may withdraw their bid from consideration if:

 The price bid would have been substantially lower than the other bids due solely to the clerical mistake. • The clerical mistake was an unintentional arithmetic error, or an unintentional omission of a quantity of work, labor or material made directly in the compilation of a bid. Any bidder seeking this avenue of withdrawal must clearly demonstrate the error was unintentional by submission of objective evidence drawn from inspection of original work papers, documents and materials used in the preparation of the bid sought to be withdrawn.

C - Any request for withdrawal of a bid shall be submitted to COG in accordance with the following procedure:

- The bidder shall give notice in writing of their claim of right to withdraw their bid, within two (2) business days after the conclusion of the bid opening procedure.
- The bidder shall submit original work papers, and other relevant documents and materials, along with such notice.
- The bidder's request shall affirmatively state whether the bidder requests COG to handle the work papers, documents and materials submitted with the request as trade secrets or proprietary information.

D - Within five (5) days of receipt of a bidder's request for withdrawal of a bid, the Contracting Officer shall render a determination either granting or denying the request. No request shall be granted when the result would be the awarding of the contract on another bid of the same bidder, or on the bid of a separate bidder in which the ownership of the withdrawing bidder is more than five percent (5%).

If the Contracting Officer denies the withdrawal request, he shall notify the bidder in writing:

- Of the reasons for their decision to deny the withdrawal.
- That they are awarding a contract to the bidder at the bid price (provided that the bidder is a responsive and responsible bidder).

E - If a bid is withdrawn in accordance with this section, the lowest remaining bid shall be deemed to be the low bid. If the deemed low bidder is responsive and responsible, then COG may award the contract to that bidder at the bid price.

F - No bidder who is permitted to withdraw a bid shall:

- Supply any material or labor to, or perform any subcontract or other work agreement, for the person or firm to whom the contract is awarded.
- Otherwise benefit, directly or indirectly, from the performance of the project for which the withdrawn bid was submitted. In the event the Contracting Officer determines that either of these circumstances exist, COG shall have a right to terminate the awarded contract.

2.2.4.6 Award

Following completion of a competitive sealed bidding process, COG may award a contract to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder.

No contract involving an expenditure of \$50,000 or more (regardless of the source of funding) shall be deemed awarded, or shall become binding upon COG, until it has been approved by the Contracting Officer.

2.2.4.7 Public Notice of Award

Notice of the award shall be posted on COG's publicly accessible website. In addition, COG shall provide notice of the award directly to each offeror who submitted a bid, and the notice shall reference COG's procurement policy, including COG's protest procedures.

The published Notice of Award shall contain the bid tabulation including proposed prices and ranking of bidders on the COG website.

2.2.4.8 Requests for Submissions

The formal notice of procurements will be published on the COG and Mid-Atlantic Purchasing Team (MAPT) websites. The MAPT vendor registration system will allow vendors to register to be notified in their category of procurement.

In addition, after award, COG will publish the results of solicitations on the COG website in the following manner:

- Formal Sealed Bid bid tabulation and award
- Formal Proposal award and list of proposers

For Request for Proposals or Qualifications the submissions will not be released to the public. No "tabulation" is created for these types of solicitations. Scoresheets with ranking of Proposals or Qualifications submissions will not be released.

2.2.5 Alternative Procedures

Alternative procedures, designed to promote full and open competition, may be used on a case-by-case basis, upon approval of the Executive Director set forth in writing prior to commencement of the procurement process.

The Executive Director's written approval shall include a description of the written justification for the alternative procedures, including, without limitation, the need to accommodate requirements of special funding sources, federal award conditions, applicable federal or state laws and regulations, or other circumstances. Examples of such procedures include, but are not limited to, the following:

Example 1: one acceptable alternative procedure is the two-step, sealed proposal method of contractor selection. While it has some characteristics of both sealed bidding and competitive proposals, it complies with all requirements for the competitive proposal process. This process would allow, in the first phase, for the submission of unpriced technical proposals in response to a solicitation. In the second phase, only those firms that have been found to be technically qualified in the first phase are invited to submit sealed proposals with pricing. Award is then made to the lowest, responsive, and responsible proposer.

Example 2: another acceptable alternative procedure would be a process structured similarly to that described in the Virginia Public-Private Education Facilities and Infrastructure Act, or similar statutes within Maryland or the District of Columbia. Under this type of process, guidelines must be established prior to requesting or considering proposals, and those guidelines must encourage competition and must contain standards to guide the selection of projects.

2.2.5.1 Cooperative Procurement

COG is authorized to procure from cooperative purchasing agreements, through a cooperative purchasing program, established by other states, local governments, or the federal government, including General Services Administration (GSA) Multiple Award Schedule contracts. Cooperative purchasing, in any amount, does not require competitive solicitation. All cooperative purchasing agreements shall be authorized in writing by the Executive Director. COG shall negotiate a commercially reasonable participating addendum.

From time to time, COG and/or its member jurisdictions engage in solicitations for items used among multiple jurisdictions to maximize the benefits of economies of scale. COG may lead, be a party, or a facilitator to a cooperative procurement. When COG is a participant in a cooperative procurement, the resulting agreement is subject to all the rules and procedures contained in this Policy. The jurisdiction that volunteers to issue the solicitation is referred to as the "Lead Jurisdiction."

In cooperative procurements, regardless of COG's role as either a party or merely a facilitator, the Lead Jurisdiction shall serve as the issuer of the solicitation, and the Lead Jurisdiction's procurement laws, policies, and procedures will govern the selection of a contractor.

COG, when leading cooperative procurements, is permitted to collect a fee based on a percentage of gross sales or some other method determined in advance of the procurement.

Note: Procurements conducted by COG itself, to facilitate the expenditure of federal or state funds in accordance with specific award-requirements, shall <u>not</u> be deemed or construed as a joint or cooperative procurement between or among COG and any parties that may ultimately benefit from the goods or services procured. These procurements, however, will permit contract riding by other jurisdictions and may allow COG to collect a fee based on the gross sales of any resulting contract rider.

2.2.5.2 Non-Competitive Contractor Selection

In cases where selection of a contractor without competition, may be in the best fiscal and organizational interests of COG there may be requirement to submit the proposed contract to the funding agency for pre-award review.

Also, any non-competitive contractor selection involving a contract to be funded, in whole or in part, by federal funding requires a cost analysis.

The Facilities and Purchasing Manager may authorize a purchase based on a noncompetitive contractor selection process, upon a determination that at least one of the following circumstances exists: A – <u>Sole Source</u> - The goods or services are only available from a single source and, when applicable, an entity that controls funding that will be involved in the purchase (e.g., a federal or state funding agency) who authorizes and approves, in advance, a noncompetitive selection.

Permitted basis for identifying a contractor as a sole source include:

- Proprietary, patented, or copyrighted items are legally available from only one source,
- Required compatibility of equipment, accessories, software, or replacement parts
 can only be met by one source; including, without limitation, maintenance, or
 support services for software during the useful life of the software originally
 purchased,
- Required public utility services are available from only one company (e.g., a specific electrical or water utility),
- A particular contractor or subcontractor has been specified within an award accepted by COG.
- One contract service provider possesses unique qualifications, of a nature and to such an extent that no other contractor can be found who can perform or provide the services that are the subject of the contract. If unique qualification is claimed with respect to a contract service provider, reference to specific methodologies, licenses, certifications, etc. must be provided in the determination letter. Mere preference or desirability is not sufficient; conclusory statements as to a service provider's capability, experience, personal know-how, etc., will not be sufficient to support a determination that a contractor is the sole source available to provide specified services.
- Certain types of services require use of only one provider such as utilities, advertising, and software.
- B <u>Competition is Inadequate</u> Documentation of solicitations made to a number of sources, and any responses thereto (including a lack of responses) justifies a finding that competition is inadequate, <u>and</u> (if applicable) an entity that controls funding involved in the proposed procurement transaction (e.g., a federal or state funding agency) authorizes and approves, a noncompetitive selection.
- C <u>Emergency</u> Time is of the essence, and circumstances will not permit a delay resulting from a competitive selection process. To justify a non-competitive selection under this subparagraph, the Facilities and Purchasing Manager must determine in writing, in advance, that time is of the essence, and the determination must set forth:
- Information demonstrating that a specific delivery schedule is critical, or that an emergency exists, involving an imminent threat to the safety of an individual or to COG's property.
- That specific adverse financial or organizational consequences will be sustained by COG or one of its programs if the delivery schedule is not met, or the threat is not immediately addressed.

 As a result of the foregoing, it is impractical to complete the solicitation and evaluation of quotes/responses from multiple contractors, under either the informal or formal competitive processes provided by this policy, within the necessary time period.

Mere recitation of an administratively established deadline, commissioning date, or implementation schedule, without demonstration of specific adverse consequences resulting from a deviation from the referenced schedule, is not enough to support the determination.

Additionally, an entity that controls funding involved in the proposed transaction (e.g., a federal or state funding agency) must authorize and approve, in advance, a non-competitive selection under such circumstances.

D - Special Relationships

- The proposed contract is for: the management and investment of COG's financial services including banking, banking software systems, and employee retirement funds (other than pension); corporate audit services; legal services; legal, expert witness and other services associated with specific litigation or regulatory proceedings; compilation, storage, analysis, and/or evaluation of data required by federal or state law to be maintained confidential.
- A continuous relationship with a single contractor over a period of time is fiscally advantageous, as demonstrated by a cost-benefit analysis considering issues such as training; familiarity with COG's organizational structure, processes, and procedures; the costs of replacement software; etc.
- Non- competitive selection will not adversely impact the availability of any federal or state funding intended as a source of funds for payment of the contractor.
- E <u>Insurance</u> In procuring insurance and risk management services including health, workman's compensation, auto, liability, property, and other types of insurance coverages the Purchasing Manager is permitted to informally solicit pricing from one or more brokers as long as it is in the best interest of the organization and provides competitive pricing from the broker(s).
- F <u>Procedures</u> Non-competitive procurements require the Sole Source/Rider Request Form to be filled out and approved in advance by the Project Manager and the Purchasing Manager. A copy of an approved Sole Source / Rider Request Form and any supporting documents will be kept in the contract file. A copy of the Contracting Officer's written determination, and of any funding agency's concurrence, shall be maintained in the contract file.
- G <u>Board Approval Required</u> No sole source contract involving an expenditure of \$50,000 or more (regardless of the source of funding) shall be deemed awarded, or shall become binding upon COG, until it has been approved by the Board via the Consent Agenda process.

2.2.5.3 Reverse Auction

A reverse auction is permitted and is a type of auction in which sellers bid for the prices at which they are willing to sell their goods and services. It is the opposite of a regular auction, where a seller puts up an item and buyers place bids until the close of the auction, at which time the item goes to the highest bidder. This is frequently used for market driven volatile products such as energy, fuel, and other commodities. To the extent that a procurement utilizes a reverse auction, COG shall contract with a qualified reverse auction contractor to manage the reverse auction process.

2.2.6 Solicitations, generally

In addition to other information and instructions required by this Policy, each solicitation issued by COG shall contain the following information, as applicable:

2.2.6.1 Statements that:

- COG is the procuring authority.
- That COG's Procurement Policy will apply to the selection of a contractor and award of a contract.
- That, by submitting a proposal, quote, or bid in response to the solicitation, the offeror or bidder agrees to abide by the instructions, requirements and procedures set forth within COG's Procurement Policy.
- **2.2.6.2** Reference to COG's General Terms and Conditions, and Special Conditions, and a statement of their applicability to any contract resulting from the solicitation.
- 2.2.6.3 Reference to other federal or state requirements, and a statement of their applicability to any contract resulting from the solicitation. Such requirements shall include, but not be limited to, notification of potential bidders and offerors that, where federal funding is involved, the successful bidder or offeror may be required to provide documentary evidence of compliance with OMB A-133 Audit or Single Audit requirements, and (in the event of an audit finding) may be required to provide documentation to COG verifying that the audit finding is corrected in a timely manner; and
- 2.2.6.4 A statement that no contract involving an expenditure of \$50,000 or more (regardless of the source of funding) shall be deemed awarded, or shall become binding upon COG, until it has been approved by either the COG Board or the TPB.

2.2.7 Unsolicited Proposals

2.2.7.1 When COG receives an unsolicited proposal, the Purchasing Manager in consultation with the CFO shall determine whether COG has need for the goods or services, whether funds are available, and whether the proposal should be considered. COG has no obligation to consider or take any other action with respect to any unsolicited proposal. COG may charge a reasonable fee to cover the process of reviewing, evaluating, and processing the proposal.

- 2.2.7.2 If the Purchasing Manager determines that the proposal should be considered, the Contracts and Purchasing Office shall determine whether competition exists for the goods and services, and without revealing offeror-specified proprietary or confidential information, shall in a format similar to IFBs and RFPs solicit proposals for the same goods and services. Upon receipt of other bids or proposals or if no other bids or proposals are received, the Purchasing Manager shall proceed as otherwise set forth in this Policy.
- **2.2.7.3** If Purchasing Manager determines that the proposed goods and services would qualify for non-competitive procurement, the procedures with respect to those procurements and as otherwise set forth in this Policy shall be followed.
- **2.2.7.4** COG is not required to enter into a contract for goods or services as a result of an unsolicited proposal.
- **2.2.7.5** The Purchasing Manager may develop additional guidelines or attach additional requirements to the consideration of specific unsolicited proposal(s).
- **2.2.7.6** The use of vendor specifications on COG procurements should be done with great care and stay within procurement ethics, best practices and state and federal laws.

2.2.8 Bid Threshold Determination

Thresholds are determined by the expected <u>total</u> cost of a contract or purchase agreement, including lifecycle costs, not by the annual spend. Splitting a purchase to avoid proper procurement procedures is expressly prohibited.

2.3 COST/PRICE ANALYSIS FOR FEDERAL MONEY

For purchases funded by federal money, COG shall perform a cost or price analysis prior to award of a contract, including for contract modifications. The method and degree of analysis will depend on the specific procurement transaction; however, as a starting point, when required, independent estimates must be obtained before receiving bids or proposals.

COG may not utilize a cost-plus-percentage of cost or percentage-of-construction-cost methods for any contract that may utilized federal funding.

A cost-plus-a-percentage-of-cost contracting method is a cost reimbursement contract containing some element that obligates COG to pay the contractor an amount, undetermined at the time the contract was made and to be incurred in the future, based on a percentage of future costs.

No procurement transaction shall proceed unless and until any applicable requirement for cost/price analysis has been met and the results of the cost/price analysis have been received by COG.

2.4 RESPONSIBILITY

COG shall award contracts only to responsible contractors possessing the ability to successfully perform the terms, conditions and requirements of a proposed contract as specified in the solicitation. Consideration shall be given to such matters as contractor integrity, compliance with public policy, record of past performance, and financial and technical resources. A contractor must be considered responsible to be awarded a contract, regardless of the procurement method used to select that contractor.

Responsibility is an issue determined after receipt of bids, proposals, or quotes, and prior to the time of contract award. Final determinations of "responsibility" of a contractor shall be made by the Contract and Purchasing Staff, based on a review of the submissions. The staff, in their review of the issue of responsibility, may be assisted by the evaluation committee, including the Project Manager, conducting other aspects of proposal evaluation. Along with information submitted by the bidder or offeror as part of a bid or proposal, COG may consider information obtained from outside sources, including surveys, reference checks, and debarment lists, including but not limited to the U.S. Government's exclusion lists available at SAM.gov and the debarment lists for each state and jurisdiction that is a member of COG.

COG shall track the performance of all contractors and determine the need to exclude any non-performing contractors from current and/or future contractual actions.

2.4.1 Check of Excluded Parties and Debarment List

No contract shall be awarded unless and until the Purchasing Manager verifies that a check of (1) the U.S. Government's Excluded Parties List System, accessible at SAM.gov, and (2) contracting exclusion lists for each state and jurisdiction in which a member of COG is located. has been conducted, and the prospective contractor is not included within that list.

2.4.2 Factors for Use in Determining Responsibility

To be determined responsible, a contractor must have:

- Financial resources adequate to perform the contract, or the ability to obtain them.
- Ability to meet the required delivery or performance schedule, taking into consideration all existing commercial and governmental business commitments.
- A satisfactory performance record.
- A satisfactory record of integrity and business ethics.
- Licenses or certifications required by law or governmental authority.
- No current "debarment" status with any federal or state governmental authority, or with any local government authority among the membership of COG.
- Other characteristics demonstrating that the contractor is, in all respects, capable of performing fully the contract requirements, and who has been prequalified, if required.

2.4.3 Determination of Non-Responsibility

When an offer on which an award would otherwise be made is rejected because the prospective contractor is found to be non-responsible, the Contracting Officer should make and sign a written determination which states the basis for the finding of non-responsibility, and the Purchasing Manager shall ensure that a copy of the determination is placed in the contract file, along with documents and reports supporting the determination of non-responsibility, including any pre-award survey reports.

2.5 RESPONSIVENESS

No contract shall be awarded to a bidder or offeror whose bid or proposal does not conform, in all material respects, to the requirements of a solicitation. The Purchasing Manager may waive informalities—i.e., minor defects or variations of a bid or proposal from the exact requirements of an IFB or RFP, which do not affect the price, quality, quantity or delivery schedule for the goods or services being procured.

Contracts and Purchasing Office staff shall review the submissions and determine if the offeror has provided all requested and required documents in their proposal/bid. If they fail to provide all needed information, they may be deemed not responsive and disqualified.

2.6 CANCELLATION OR REJECTION

Any solicitation, or any and all quotes, bids, or proposals received in response to a solicitation may be canceled or rejected when it would be in COG's best interests to do so.

The reasons for cancellation or rejection shall be set forth in writing and made a part of the contract file.

2.7 VENDOR LIST

The Purchasing Manager shall be responsible for preparing and maintaining an up-to-date list of qualified and capable sources who may offer goods and services for purchase by COG via the Vendor Registration system (VRS). The VRS shall be available for any vendor to register at any time.

The Vendor List shall include, for each source, a(n):

- E-mail address to which solicitations may be sent;
- Physical address and, if different, a mailing address;
- · Contact name and telephone number;
- Description of the goods/services that the vendor will provide; and
- Indication of whether the source qualifies as a certified DBE pursuant to the DOT's DBE program.

2.8 DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PROGRAM (DBE)

COG will utilize DBEs as may be required in accordance with its written DBE policy and federal law, including without limitation Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and Executive Order 14173 titled "Ending Illegal Discrimination and Restoring Merit-Based

Opportunity." It is the policy of COG to comply with all controlling federal laws and requirements.

The U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) has substantially amended the regulatory requirements related to participation in the DBE contracting program that is required for recipients of DOT funding. Pursuant to DOT guidance, we are presently pausing all efforts related to DBE goals in connection with our DOT funding. To that end, COG will not evaluate DBE status in connection with any procurement (subject to DOT funding or otherwise) during the pendency of this pause. During the interim period, COG will continue to comply with all legal requirements. DOT is implementing a Unified Certification Program ("UCP").

These regulatory changes require DOT to reevaluate all current DBEs, to recertify as a DBE that meets the new the UCP certification standards, and to decertify any DBE that does not meet the new certification standards. COG will recognize any DBE that is recertified in accordance with the UCP standards.

Following the DBE pause described herein, COG shall only consider DBE status in connection with procurements that are under DOT funding awards subject to these requirements. To the extent that a COG employee becomes aware that another funding or contracting program includes DBE (or similar small or disadvantaged business) standards, you should advise COG management and legal counsel immediately for further review. COG does not maintain and shall not implement any procurement process that uses sex or race as a tiebreaker or primary criterion in connection with contract award.

2.9 USE OF TECHNICAL SELECTION COMMITTEE (TSC)

The Purchasing Manager may determine to use a TSC to review and score proposals. Using their input COG will make a recommendation for award regarding a contract.

When a TSC is used, it shall adhere to the following requirements:

- In the initial scoring process, the TSC members must review proposals independently unless otherwise determined by the Purchasing Manager.
- TSC members shall review the solicitation, addendums, and all proposals.
- TSC must use scoring sheets which mirror those in the solicitation and score the technical aspects of the solicitation.
- If determined by the Purchasing Manager, the TSC may meet to have a consensus meeting if the scoring is close enough to merit it. NOTE: Prior to this meeting the TSC should not consult with each other on any scores.
- If determined by the Purchasing Manager, the TSC may hold proposer presentations if the scoring is close enough to merit it.
- TSC members shall not communicate with vendors until an award of the contract has been made.
- See also Technical Selection Committee Guidelines document on COG's Intranet.

3 Protests

3.1 RIGHT TO PROTEST

3.1.1 Aggrieved Bidders and Offerors

Any aggrieved bidder or offeror may protest COG's decision to award a contract. An "aggrieved bidder or offeror" is one who is an actual or prospective bidder or offeror, and who may be eligible for award of a contract if the protest is sustained.

(Example: a fourth-ranked offeror will not be considered "aggrieved" and eligible to initiate a valid protest, unless the grounds for a protest, if sustained, would disqualify each of the top three (3) ranked bidders or offerors or would require that the solicitation be cancelled and reissued).

3.1.2 Deadline

A protest must be submitted to COG's Executive Director within five (5) working days of the date when the protester has received actual or constructive notice of COG's decision to award a contract.

3.1.3 Contents of Protest

The written protest shall identify the action being protested, or other basis for the protest, and it shall identify the specific relief sought. The written protest shall specifically describe relevant facts and documents, and shall cite to relevant language in the solicitation, COG's Procurement Policy, and any law relied upon.

A - No protest shall lie for a claim presented by an unsuccessful bidder or offeror, alleging that the successful bidder or offeror is non-responsible, except with respect to the following: (i) a good faith assertion, supported by verifiable factual evidence included with the written protest, that the successful bidder or offeror is debarred by a federal, state or local governmental authority, or (ii) a good faith assertion, supported by verifiable factual evidence included with the written protest, that the successful bidder or offeror does not hold a license or certification required by a governmental authority for or in connection with the provision of goods or services that are the subject of the solicitation. Except as noted above, a protest based on an allegation of non-responsibility of the successful offeror shall be deemed "invalid" for purposes of this section.

B - No protest shall lie for a claim presented by an interested party challenging the validity of the terms or conditions of any solicitation. Any such claim shall be deemed "invalid" for purposes of this section.

3.2 AUTHORITY TO RESOLVE PROTESTS

The Executive Director shall have authority to make a final determination of whether a particular protester qualifies as an "interested party", whether a particular claim constitutes a valid protest, and to make final decisions on valid protests initiated by interested parties.

The Executive Director shall issue a decision in writing within five (5) working days after receipt of a protest, stating their findings and the reasons for the action taken; However, the Executive

Director may, in their sole discretion, afford an interested party the opportunity to present their valid protest in person before a final decision is rendered. If an in-person hearing is afforded, the Executive Director shall render their written decision within five (5) days after the date on which the presentation occurs.

Decisions of the Executive Director shall be final.

3.3 EFFECT OF PROTEST UPON CONTRACT AWARD

Pending final determination of a protest, the validity of a contract awarded and accepted in good faith in accordance with this procurement policy shall not be affected by the fact that a protest or appeal has been filed.

COG shall not be required or compelled to delay the award of a contract for the period allowed for initiation of protests; however, if a protest is received prior to a decision to award a contract, then no further action shall be taken to award the contract unless: (i) the Executive Director renders a written determination that proceeding without delay is necessary to protect COG's interests or (ii) a bid or offer would expire before a final decision on the protest can be rendered.

4 Contract Formation

COG uses the following instruments to authorize purchases and contractually bind COG to a purchase of goods or services:

- Purchase cards
- Purchase orders
- Formal written contracts
- Combination of the above

4.1 PURCHASE CARD TRANSACTIONS

- **4.1.1** Purchase Cards may be used for purchases of goods and services, subject to compliance with the Micro Procurements other contractor selection procedure authorized by this Policy, as may be applicable.
- **4.1.2** The use of Purchase Cards shall be subject to the spending limits and other restrictions and requirements set forth in written Purchase Card Policy posted on COG's Internet.

4.2 PURCHASE ORDERS

A purchase order is a written document, signed by the relevant COG employee authorized to make such acquisition, issued to a vendor to authorize the purchase of goods or services in specific quantities and prices.

If no prior offer, contract, or proposal signed by the vendor has been received, then COG's purchase order constitutes an offer by COG that is not enforceable until accepted by the vendor

through a signed written confirmation. Confirmation can be made via email or other electronic means.

If a purchase order is used in a situation where COG has previously received a written quote or proposal from a vendor, then the purchase order may be used as a means of documenting COG's acceptance of that quote/proposal; in such cases, the purchase order should, on its face, reference the date of the vendor's written quote/proposal.

In certain limited circumstances, the Purchase Order can also be used as a Notice to Proceed.

4.2.1 Preparation

Purchase orders will be approved by a workflow including, but not limited to, the department head and the Purchasing Manager and shall clearly describe the item(s) being purchased, the contract price/cost, the project number and charge code and the purpose of the purchase.

Each purchase order shall also include, on its face, or by reference to a separate document, a date for performance (e.g., a required delivery date; the date on which services must be completed, etc.).

Each purchase order will be signed by the Contracting Officer or their designee, typically the Purchasing Manager, for the transaction referenced in the purchase order.

4.2.2 Requirements to Be Referenced

Transactions authorized by purchase order will reference and adhere to:

- COG's General Terms and Conditions for Contracts.
- Any other applicable state or local requirements. Staff shall ensure that applicable requirements have been incorporated by reference into the purchase order or were expressly incorporated by reference into the documents by which quotes or offers were solicited.
- A list of each of the documents that, together, set forth all of the terms and conditions
 of the contract.

4.2.3 Availability of Funding

When a COG employee signs a purchase order, they are certifying that:

- Funds are available within COG's approved budget, or from additional funding awarded to COG, to cover COG's financial obligation in connection with the purchase; and
- The terms of payment are reasonable and acceptable in accordance with applicable financial and accounting policies of COG.

4.3 FORMAL WRITTEN CONTRACTS

A formal contractual agreement is a document which sets forth all of the terms and conditions of the parties' agreement for the purchase of goods or services. In cases where a substantial amount of money is involved, complicated terms or conditions apply to a transaction, or both,

a formal written agreement is used to ensure that all of the parties' agreements and understandings are set forth in one instrument that is signed by authorized representatives of both parties, as a means of verifying that there has been a "meeting of the minds" as to the obligations set forth within the document.

A formal contractual agreement may be in a format as simple as a letter, or it may consist of multiple pages of terms, conditions, and requirements, with attachments, schedules, or exhibits.

A contract can be provided by COG or by the contractor.

The form and content of a written contract document will depend on the nature of a particular transaction.

The requirements of Sections 4.2.2 and 4.2.3, above, shall also apply to COG's formal written contracts.

4.4 LEGAL REVIEW

The Office of General Counsel ("General Counsel")_is responsible for reviewing and approving standard forms, general terms and conditions, and written contract documents, as to their form and legal sufficiency and compliance to COG Procurement Policy.

4.5 SIGNATURES

All contracts must contain the signature of both the contractor and COG's Contracting Officer (or their designee as proscribed above).

Contracts that are not signed in compliance with this requirement are voidable at the option of COG.

5 CODE OF CONDUCT

Consistent with corporate policy set forth in the Conflicts of Interest provisions of COG's Board of Directors' Rules of Procedure, and consistent with COG's general Human Resources policies, COG employees, members and officers of the Board of Directors, and persons acting as agents of COG shall avoid conflict of interests, as well as situations which create the appearance of a conflict of interest.

If there is any question as to whether a conflict, real or apparent, may exist, COG's Executive Director and/or General Counsel's Office should be contacted immediately.

5.1 PERSONAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

No employee, officer, TSC member, agent, or Board Member, or their immediate family member, partner, or organization that employs or is about to employ any of the foregoing, may participate in the selection, award, or administration of a contract if a conflict of interest, real or apparent, would be involved. Such a conflict would arise when any of those previously listed has an employee or have financial or other interest in the firm selected for award.

Any person referenced in the preceding paragraph, shall not have any personal interest, direct or indirect, with COG contractors involved in any agreement mentioned above that they were involved in during their tenure or within two (2) years thereafter.

Anyone who is uncertain as to whether he or she may have a conflict, should refer the question to COG's Purchasing Manager, who will contact COG's General Counsel for an opinion. If requested, the General Counsel shall issue a written opinion stating the basis for the opinion, and the opinion shall be presumed to be correct. The General Counsel shall provide a copy of the opinion to the person who requested it, with copies to the Executive Director; the Human Resources Director, as well as to an employee's supervisor and department head (if applicable); and to the Purchasing Manager.

The opinion may be relied upon by the person who requested it. Copies of all such written opinions shall be retained in the offices of each person who receives them. The Executive Director shall maintain an official file containing copies of such opinions.

5.2 ACCEPTANCE OF GIFTS OR GRATUITIES

Consistent with COG's general Conflict Of Interest Policy, the officers, employees, and agents of COG shall neither solicit nor accept gifts, gratuities, favors, or any other thing of more than nominal intrinsic monetary value, from contractors, potential contractors, or parties to grant sub-agreements. Meals paid for by a third party are considered gifts, gratuities, or favors.

An unsolicited item, having a monetary value of \$20 or less (or collectively \$50 dollars on an annual basis), shall be deemed to have nominal intrinsic value ("de minimis gift"). An employee, officer or agent accepting a de minimis gift shall not be deemed in violation of this Policy; provided, however, that no such employee, officer or agent shall accept more than one de minimis gift from the same source (including affiliates) in any calendar year.

An exception is receipt of foodstuffs by employees, at COG's offices, which may be opened and shared in COG offices (for example: food baskets or candy).

5.3 DISCIPLINARY ACTION

Any officer, employee or agent of COG who violates the standards set forth in this code of conduct shall be subject to disciplinary action or sanctions imposed by the Board of Directors or Executive Director, as applicable, up to and including termination of their employment, appointment, or contract with COG.

5.4 CONSULTANTS WHO PARTICIPATE IN PREPARING SOLICITATIONS

In order to ensure objective contractor performance and eliminate unfair competitive advantage, contractors that develop or draft specifications, requirements, statements of work, and invitations for bids and/or requests for proposals shall be excluded from competing within such procurements. Such contractors shall execute a disclosure statement, specifying that they have no financial or other interest in the outcome of the procurement transaction.

5.5 HANDLING REQUESTS FOR RECOMMENDATION

Requests by contractors or former contractors for letters of recommendation or other similar communications shall be sent to the Purchasing Manager or their designee who shall make or

approve any response before it is sent in order to ensure that the response accurately reflects the work of the contractor for COG and avoids any perception of impropriety.

No letters of recommendation or references from COG are permitted to be used in any marketing scheme by a contractor or former contractor. In addition, the COG logo is prohibited from being used in any outside marketing campaign without the express approval of the Executive Director.

The Purchasing Manager may consult with the Executive Director and General Counsel, if necessary, to ascertain whether a letter of recommendation should be sent.

6 Records of Procurement Transactions

6.1 RECORDS OF FORMAL PROCUREMENTS

The Purchasing Manager shall ensure that written records are prepared and maintained, detailing the history of each Procurement transaction. Such records shall include, but not necessarily be limited to:

- Procurement Method;
- Award letter including justification;
- Contract Type—for example: fixed price, cost reimbursement, etc.;
- Contractor Selection—including reasons for contractor selection, and a written responsibility determination for the selected contractor; and
- Cost or Price Justification.

The extent of documentation for a particular transaction shall be what is reasonable, given the size and complexity of the transaction.

6.2 RECORDS OF OTHER PROCUREMENTS

For all other solicitations and procurement transactions, the Purchasing Manager shall maintain a contract file containing a reasonable amount of documentation sufficient to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of this Policy.

6.3 RETENTION PERIOD

Records of each procurement transaction shall be maintained for six years following the end of the relevant agreement's period of performance.

See COG's Intranet for full Records Retention Policy.

7 Contract Administration

7.1 DESIGNATED CONTRACT MONITOR

The head of a department that initiated a purchase of goods or services, or to whose business the performance of a contract relates, shall designate a contract/project manager to be responsible for monitoring (i) a contractor's performance of a contract and (ii) implementation of the written terms and conditions of the contract.

If a contractor violates any of the terms or conditions of its award, then the responsible contract/project manager shall notify the Purchasing Manager immediately. The Purchasing Manager shall be responsible for taking appropriate action.

Additionally, the responsible contract/project manager will be responsible for reviewing each payment request submitted to COG by the contractor, to ensure that COG has received goods and services in accordance with contract requirements.

7.2 COMMENCEMENT OF PERFORMANCE

7.2.1 Fully Executed Contract Required

Except for transactions made with a purchasing card, no COG officer or employee shall authorize the commencement of performance by any contractor, unless and until a contract signed by both COG and the contractor, and a fully executed document has been received by COG. See next section for exception(s).

7.2.2 Notice to Proceed

Following receipt of a contract signed by both COG and the contractor, COG may issue a Notice to the contractor authorizing commencement of performance ("Notice to Proceed"). The Notice to Proceed could be sent via mail, electronically, or could be in the form of an executed purchase order.

In certain emergency situations a conditional Notice to Proceed may be issued by the Purchasing Manager in the event of unforeseen delays in the execution of a contract.

7.2.3 Amendment of Contract Requirements

COG and a contractor, by mutual agreement, may amend contract requirements or add/increase contract requirements, so long as the nature and scope of the resulting contract is consistent with the terms, conditions, and requirements of the original solicitation. So, for instance, COG may extend the time for performance applicable to a service contract, to allow completion of work undertaken but not completed during the original term of the contract.

However, COG may not agree to a modification that excuses a contractor from less than the full performance of all tasks originally contracted for, unless the contractor, in exchange, gives full and fair consideration (discount on contract price, additional work at no charge, etc.). Likewise, COG may not modify a contract to agree to pay additional money for work which was required to be performed by the terms and conditions of the original contract.

The facts and circumstances of a particular contract, and the relationship between the contract, as modified, and the scope of work contemplated by the original solicitation will enter into a determination of whether a particular contract modification is appropriate.

No fixed price contract may be increased by more than twenty-five (25%) of the amount of the original contract, without the advance written approval of the Contracting Officer. Any contract

amendment, not already allowed for in the original agreement (i.e., an option period), that would result in an increase of compensation to the contractor of \$50,000 or more must have the advance approval of the COG Board of Directors, whether such contract involves a fixed-price or any other method of compensation.

- Such Board approval would be required, for example, for the renewal or extension of a
 contract, where (i) neither the solicitation nor the contract document identified the
 possibility of any renewal term(s), or (ii) the original contract did not require Board
 approval, however the extension or renewal of the contract would result in a situation
 where the contractor will receive, over the extended life of the contract, more than \$50,000
 from COG.
- Board approval would <u>not</u> be required for renewal of a contract, if the original contract provided for one or more renewal term(s), and the Board approved the original contract, and for which funds are budgeted.

In no event may the amount of any contract, without adequate consideration, be increased for any purpose, including, but not limited to, relief of a bidder or offeror from the consequences of an error in its bid or proposal.

7.3 CANCELLATION OR TERMINATION

The Contracting Officer (Executive Director) shall be the only COG official or employee who is authorized to cancel or terminate a contract. Prior to any cancellation or termination, the Contracting Officer shall consult with the Office of-General Counsel.

Prior to cancellation or termination, reasonable efforts should be made to avoid possible default by the contractor or by COG. If the need for cancellation or termination cannot be avoided, the Contracting Officer shall consult with the Office of-General Counsel to determine how to proceed in a manner that will minimize adverse financial or other consequences to COG.

7.4 DETERMINATION OF COMPLETION

The contract/project manager shall inform the Purchasing Manager in writing, when, in the estimation of the contract/project manager, a contractor's obligations have been fully and completely performed in accordance with the terms, conditions and requirements of a contract. Upon receipt of this notice, the Purchasing Manager shall verify that no outstanding issues of performance remain, that no unresolved claims or disputes remain outstanding between the parties, and that, where applicable, a funding agency_agrees with the conclusions of the contract/project manager and has approved payment of a proposed final invoice. Upon this verification and following receipt of a final invoice received from the contractor supported by all required documentation, COG may approve a final invoice for payment.

7.5 CONTRACT PAYMENTS

7.3.1 Invoices Required

All requests for payment submitted by a contractor to COG shall be in the form of an invoice or billing statement acceptable to COG, in its discretion. Invoices shall be prepared and submitted to COG by a contractor, reference COG's Purchase Order number, and be supported by relevant documentation, in accordance with the terms and conditions of the applicable contract.

7.3.2 Review of Invoices

Upon receipt of an invoice, no payment shall be made until the Project Manager verifies whether COG has received all of the goods or services referenced in the invoice, and whether those goods or services have been provided in accordance with the terms and conditions of the contract. The responsible contract/project manager shall verify that the price(s) and charge(s) referenced on an invoice are correct, accurate and in accordance with the terms and conditions of the parties' contract. Additionally, no payment shall be made by COG until other requirements of COG, and of federal or state funding agencies, have been satisfied (for example: in addition to review by a contract/project manager, each invoice will also be submitted to and reviewed by COG's Office of Finance and Administrative Services (OFAS) for compliance with applicable contractual, financial, and accounting requirements).

Properly submitted invoices shall be reviewed and, as appropriate, paid by the Office of Finance and Administrative Service. Payment can be made via electronic means using ACH or COG purchase card. Contractors should be encouraged to use electronic payment formats rather than paper.

In instances where there is (i) a defect or impropriety in an invoice, (ii) a defect or impropriety in the goods or services referenced within an invoice, (iii) an objection by COG to the quantity, quality or time of delivery of the goods or services or an invoice; or (iv) other dispute by COG as to whether the request for payment, or the goods or services that are the subject of the invoice are in compliance with the terms and conditions of the contract, then the Purchasing Manager or their designee shall notify the contractor in writing of the issue and shall advise whether it is the intention of COG to withhold all or a portion of the contractor's payment as a result of the defect or impropriety.

Invoices covering the current fiscal year shall be submitted within 30 days of June 30.

COG shall pay properly submitted invoices within 30 days.

8 Effective Date of Policy

This policy was approved by vote of the COG Board of Directors on September [_10_], 2025 and became effective as of October [03__], 2025.

Board Resolution [XX]-2025 (Attachment A)